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INCORPORATED VILLAGE OF FLORAL PARK 
Board of Trustees MINUTES 

Tuesday, March 5, 2024 8:00 pm - Village Hall Courtroom 

 

 
 

Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86765686847?pwd=cU8zV05JYVJJWDNnL2RlaEc3bWhLUT09 
Meeting ID: 867 6568 6847  
Passcode: 115793 
One tap mobile +1 646 558 8656 US 
______________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Mayor Fitzgerald opened the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees at 8:00 PM and led all in the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
Present were Mayor Kevin M. Fitzgerald, Trustees Lynn Pombonyo, Frank Chiara, Jennifer Stewart and Michael 
Longobardi, Village Administrator Gerry Bambrick, Village Clerk Susan Walsh, Deputy Village Clerk Lara 
Verbanac, Village Attorney John Ryan, Superintendent of Buildings Renee Marcus, Police Commissioner Steven 
McAllister,  Superintendent of Public Works Kevin Ginnane and Deputy Village Administrator Darlene Lanza. 

 
Prior to the start of the meeting, Mayor Fitzgerald requested a moment of silence for Adele Werthmuller, a long 
time Village resident, who was a founding member of the Floral Park Historical Society and a member of the 
New Resident Committee and just an all-around wonderful person who was always ready to help.   
 
The Mayor announced that there is one public hearing scheduled and then the regular meeting agenda followed 
by the public session.  
 
Immediately following the public hearing, the regular Board of Trustees meeting began. Mayor Fitzgerald 

announced that prior to moving the agenda, the residents have the opportunity to make comments or ask 
questions on items that are on the agenda only. There being none, he asked Village Clerk to move the agenda as 
follows: 
 

On motion by Trustee Pombonyo, seconded by Trustee Chiara, and carried unanimously, the Board 
approved the Tax Grievance and Regular Board Minutes held on Tuesday, February 20, 2024 and the 
Working Session Minutes held on Monday, February 5, 2024 and Thursday, February 29, 2024; 

 
Trustee Chiara offered Resolution No. 2024-38 to approve the Schedule of Accounts Payable as follows: 

General Fund  $     999,730.62 
   Pool Fund  $            390.00 
   Capital Fund  $                0.00 
   Grand Total  $  1,000,120.62 
 

The Resolution was seconded by Trustee Stewart and adopted on roll call as follows: 
  
  Trustee Pombonyo - Aye 
  Trustee Chiara   - Aye 
  Trustee Stewart  - Aye 
  Trustee Longobardi - Aye 
  Mayor Fitzgerald  - Aye 

     
 
On motion by Trustee Stewart, seconded by Trustee Longobardi, and carried unanimously, the Board approved 
the use of public facilities subject to receipt of certificate of insurance and sound device permit, if applies as 
presented below:    
 

• Girl Scout Daisy’s request to use Centennial Gardens on Saturday, June 15th at 11:00 AM to hold a 
Bridging ceremony; 

 
 
Trustee Longobardi offered the following resolutions authorizing the presented Agreements or Proposals:  
  

Resolution No. 2024-39 Enter into an Agreement with Nassau County Board of Elections for use of Nassau 
County’s voting machine equipment, ballot preparation and poll book printing services for Village Elections 
to be held on Tuesday, March 19, 2024 and authorize the Village Clerk to sign said Agreement;  

 
Resolution No. 2024-40 Enter into an Agreement with FBS (Fundamental Business Services) for their 
parking summons program services as proposed on their Fee Schedule and authorize the Mayor or Village 
Administrator to sign said Agreement; 
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Resolution No. 2024-41 Accept the proposal of Islandwide for their engineering services for drainage 
improvements at the intersection of Cedar Place and Hickory Street and authorize the Mayor or Village 
Administrator to sign such proposal; 

 
Resolution No. 2024-42 Accept the proposal of Islandwide for their engineering services for survey, design 
and construction oversight services for Clover Avenue Reconstruction and authorize the Mayor or Village 
Administrator to sign such proposal; 

 
Resolution No. 2024-43 Accept the proposal of Islandwide for their engineering services in connection with 
the Village’s Road Pavement Program and authorize the Mayor or Village Administrator to sign such 
proposal; 

 
The Resolutions was seconded by Trustee Pombonyo and adopted on roll call as follows: 

  
  Trustee Pombonyo - Aye 
  Trustee Chiara   - Aye 
  Trustee Stewart  - Aue 
  Trustee Longobardi - Aye 
  Mayor Fitzgerald  - Aye 
     
 
Trustee Pombonyo offered to adopt Resolution No. 2024-44 in that pursuant to the Village Law, notice is 
hereby given that the General Village Election will be held on Tuesday, March 19, 2024 that the polls thereof 
shall be opened at twelve noon and closed at nine o'clock in the evening; and that the location of holding the 
election is as follows: 
 

Election District #1  Reliance Firehouse 
Election District #2  Recreation/Pool Building 

Election District #3  Recreation/Pool Building 

Election District #4  Atlantic Avenue Fire House 
 

RESOLVED: That the following is a true and correct list of all nominations of candidates for the offices to be 

filled at such election on the 19th day of March, 2024: 

Independent Body    Name of Candidate         Office/Term          Residence 

Citizens Party Jennifer Stewart Trustee/2 year 260 Whittier Avenue, Floral Park, NY 

Citizens Party Michael F. Longobardi Trustee/2 years 48 Cypress Street, Floral Park, NY  

 
AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: That a copy of such notice be posted in at least six conspicuous 

public places and the named polling location within the Village at least one day before the Village Election, 

as filed with the Village Clerk pursuant to the provisions of the Election Law, Sec. 15-104, Sub 3(b) and 4. 

 

The Resolution was seconded by Trustee Chiara and adopted on roll call as follows: 
  
  Trustee Pombonyo - Aye 
  Trustee Chiara   - Aye 
  Trustee Stewart  - Recuse 
  Trustee Longobardi - Recuse 
  Mayor Fitzgerald  - Aye 
 
 
Trustee Chiara offered Resolution No. 2024-45 to authorize the issuance of bonds in a principal amount not to 
exceed $170,000 to finance the acquisition of two police vehicles, stating the estimated maximum cost thereof 
is $170,000 and appropriating said amount for such purpose; 
 

The Resolution was seconded by Trustee Stewart and adopted on roll call as follows: 
  
  Trustee Pombonyo - Aye 
  Trustee Chiara   - Aye 
  Trustee Stewart  - Aye 
  Trustee Longobardi - Aye 
  Mayor Fitzgerald  - Aye 
 
Trustee Stewart offered Resolution No. 2024-46 to determine that the issuance of bonds for the 
financing of two police vehicles in the principal amount of $170,000.00 is a Type II action as that term 
is defined in SEQRA and will not have a significant effect on the environment; 



 
152 

 

 

 
The Resolution was seconded by Trustee Longobardi and adopted on roll call as follows: 

  
  Trustee Pombonyo - Aye 
  Trustee Chiara   - Aye 
  Trustee Stewart  - Aye 
  Trustee Longobardi - Aye 
  Mayor Fitzgerald  - Aye 
 
 
 
Trustee Longobardi offered Resolution No. 2024-47 to authorize the purchase of two (2) 2023 Chevrolet Tahoe 
police patrol cars from CMJ Emergency Lighting under NYS contract at cost of $80,410.08 per vehicle; 
 

The Resolution was seconded by Trustee Pombonyo and adopted on roll call as follows: 
  
  Trustee Pombonyo - Aye 
  Trustee Chiara   - Aye 
  Trustee Stewart  - Aye 
  Trustee Longobardi - Aye 
  Mayor Fitzgerald  - Aye 
 
 
Trustee Pombonyo offered Resolution No. 2024-48 relating to personnel matters: 
 

• Authorize the payment of unused, earned accruals for William Zask effective February 23, 2024 as 
follows:   Daily Rate - $291.44 

 
25 Vacation Days x $291.44 =     $  7,286.00 
78.(30) Sick Days (60% of 130.50) x $291.44   $ 22,819.75 
2 Personal Days  x $291.44                 $      582.88 
1 Floating Holiday x $291.44     $      582.88 
Total Payment      $ 31,271.51 

 

• Approve Lucas Librie, currently a part-time cleaner in public works department, to become a full-time 
cleaner at the contractual rate of $40,245.00 subject to NC Civil Service Commission approval; 

 

• Authorize Police Officers Sawicki and Tangredi to attend the Sig Sauer Academy for 
the Red Dot Training Program on April 8th through April 10th at a registration fee of $1,050 each officer 
plus costs of lodging meals and transportation at an estimated cost of $3,100.00.  

 
 

The Resolution was seconded by Trustee Chiara and adopted on roll call as follows: 
  
  Trustee Pombonyo - Aye 
  Trustee Chiara   - Aye 
  Trustee Stewart  - Aye 
  Trustee Longobardi - Aye 
  Mayor Fitzgerald  - Aye 
 
Deputy Mayor Lynn Pombonyo 
 

Police Department 
Our Floral Park Police Department continues to do directed patrols and enforcement in areas where residents 
and/or business owners express concerns. These have included Raff and Landau Avenues, particularly for speed 
and stop sign monitoring and enforcement. Our Police are also patrolling Covert Avenue, especially during the 
nighttime hours, to ensure that motor vehicles are being operated in a safe manner. 
 
The Department's Motor Carrier or Truck Detail has been focusing on Jericho Turnpike in 2024. This month, 
nine vehicles were inspected with thirty-three summonses issued for moving/equipment violations. One truck 
was removed by tow truck because of two unsafe tires, while another truck was taken out of service due to 
improperly secured loads. So far, in 2024, eighteen truck inspections have been conducted on Jericho Turnpike, 
with sixty summonses issued for moving/equipment violations, and three trucks were towed or taken out of 
service. The Detail's focus will next return to Plainfield Avenue. 
 
Our Police vehicles have been equipped with carbon monoxide (CO) detectors for use by all Patrol Officers. 
Our Police Officers are often the first of the first responders to emergencies, arriving minutes before the Fire 
Department. They often enter homes, unaware that CO may be present. In a recent incident, the CO levels in a 
residence were very high and several responding Officers felt its effects. The Officers were treated and, 
fortunately, they are fine. CO detectors will now provide our Officers with one more source of protection that 
will help them protect us. 
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Chambers of Commerce and Our Businesses 
Last Thursday's February 29th front page of Newsday's Explore LI was titled "Baked-in Nostalgia: Exploring 
10 of LI's Oldest Purveyors of Pastries and Other Delights." I'm proud to announce that, out of the ten "Sweet 
Memories" iconic bakeries that are celebrated in this feature story, two are from Floral Park.  
 
The story goes on to describe how our forever "pink-themed" Tulip Bake Shop brings back stories of Floral 
Park in the 1950s, along with the chocolate horns, seven-layer cakes, and the legendary Koenig's rye.  
 
Buttercooky Bakery, described as a "shrine for French pastries," follows in the 1960s with its almond 
croissants, eclairs, Napoleons, strawberry shortcakes and tres leches cakes. 
 
Colorful photos of the delectable dessert showcases in both bakeries tell the best story and are irresistible. 
 
Congratulations and a heartfelt thank you to the Moynagh family of Tulip Bake Shop (and Swing the Teapot) 
and the Borgognone family of Buttercooky Bakery (and BC Bistro)! They have given Floral Park the gifts of 
tradition, the finest quality of hometown service, treasured memories of family celebrations at birthdays, the 
holidays, and special occasions, and the sweetest experiences we could ever imagine. Moynagh and 
Borgognone families, you make Floral Park proud and keep us smiling! 
 
Upcoming Covert Avenue Chamber of Commerce highlights include the Chamber meeting on Tuesday, March 
12th, 7 PM at Trinity on Jericho Turnpike. The guest speaker will be the Village's very own Renee Marcus AIA, 
Superintendent of the Building Department, who will speak about the advantages that our Building Department 
brings to our Village residents and businesses and provide updates about current construction projects. 
Interested business persons are asked to register at info@covertavenuechamber.org. 
 
And always, SHOP, DINE AND HAVE DESSERT LOCAL, right here in Floral Park and Stewart Manor! 
 
Conservation Society 
We all cherish our beautiful Centennial Gardens and Bird Sanctuary, located right in our own backyard. 
Ornithology enthusiast, photography expert and Gardens fan Douglas J. Cuoffi Sr. has published a magnificent 
book called "The Birds & Butterflies of Centennial Gardens, 2023." This precious book contains over sixty full-
page, vibrant, labeled photographs taken in the Gardens. Copies may be viewed in the Floral Park Library and 
Recreation Center. For more information about this Gardens treasure, you may contact 
fpcentennial@gmail.com. 
 
And coming later in March, watch for details about this year's Photos With The Easter Bunny, and let the 
Spring begin in Floral Park! 
 

 
Trustee Frank Chiara 

 
Library 

The Month of March has begun and there are lots of planned activities and events taking place in our Floral 
Park Library: 

• AARP/IRS Tax assistance volunteers will be at our library to assist low to moderate income taxpayers 

in preparing simple tax returns.  The assistance is available on Tuesdays during March and through 

April 9th from 10 AM to 12 PM.   

• On Thursday, March 7th at 6:30 PM patrons can come to the library to spend an evening with Lisa 

Mayer, your Angel Guide for a special mediation to help you tune into your own angel guide.   

• On Saturday, March 9th from 2 PM to 4 PM, tweens and teens from grades 4-12 can come to the 

libraries’ teen space which will be transformed into a screening room and watch a movie. They will 
participate in a relaxing art activity while enjoying popcorn that will be served during this event.  NO 

sign up is necessary. 

• On Monday, March 11th at 1:30 PM the library will have a movie matinee featuring the movie the 

‘Miracle Club’.  The movie is a heartwarming film which follows three generations of close friends, 
with twists and turns in a journey to change their lives.  The movie is rated PG-13 and is 91 minutes 

long. 

• On Thursday, March 14th the Empire Safety Council is offering a six-hour Defensive Driving course, 

from 10 AM to 4 PM.  There is a fee of $35 dollars if you would like to join. 

• Also, on Thursday, March 14th from 7 PM to 8 PM there will be a retirement planning session on how 

to maintain a comfortable standard of living.  John and Chris Sansone will discuss some difficult 

questions, including have retirees saved enough for retirement and how long will their assets last? There 

will also be a question-and-answer portion to address some retirement concerns.    

 

 

Fire Department 

The Fire Department held their annual Super Bowl football game on Super Bowl Sunday.  This fun but 
competitive football game between fire headquarters and the other companies occurs every Super Bowl Sunday.  
It is in remembrance of the tragic Tulip Avenue Bowling Alley Fire that occurred on Super Bowl Sunday many 
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years ago.  It was a major fire in the Village which led to an explosion, injuring a number of our dedicated 
volunteers who left their homes and families that day to fight the fire. This competitive football game is played 
for bragging rights for the year.  This year the Headquarters team won the game.  
 
It was enjoyable to see our volunteers in a relaxed atmosphere competing against each other and having a lot of 
fun doing so. This game demonstrates the fraternity of the department and the camaraderie that is built by being 
part of our volunteer’s service.   
 
The Department is always looking for new volunteers. Along with providing a valuable service to our 
community, volunteers will share in the comradery the members have with each other.  Please consider joining 
our Volunteer Fire Department. 
 
 
Trustee Jennifer Stewart 

 
4VS 

The 4VS Weather Station is calling for a 100% chance of rain for tomorrow and tomorrow night; a 40% chance 
of rain for Thursday; and they are forecasting a partly sunny day on Friday with the temperatures reaching 55 
degrees.  
 
Here are some show highlights for the next two weeks:  Bill Corbett Jr.’s Inspiring Stories, featuring Joseph A. 
Salamone (Founder of the Long Island Coalition Against Bullying); Larry Davidson’s Davidson & Co featuring 
Karen Bella (Singer, Songwriter, Guitarist); and FPFD Red Alert with Larry King featuring “Terrorist Event 
Preparedness” with FDNY Assistant Chief Thomas J. Currao. 
 
DPW 

Our crews have been out and about throughout the Village filling pot holes, as this is pot hole season with 
fluctuating temperatures. Our DPW Maintenance Department is completing some in-house projects including 
updating the break room and the storage room.  
 
In the past week, sanitation has collected 124 tons of household waste, 22 tons of bulk rubbish, and 12 tons of 
paper and plastics. The feedback regarding the changes made to the sanitation schedule at the beginning of this 
year has been positive. 
 
We thank and appreciate Superintendent Kevin Ginnane’s responsiveness to our residents’ needs. 
 
MTA 

There is nothing new to report regarding the MTA. As always, a reminder to residents to reach out to the MTA 
at MTA.info with questions and concerns. 
 
 
Trustee Michael Longobardi  

 

Building Department 

The Architectural Review Board held a meeting on February 21st for a proposed subdivision of 32 Orchid Street 
which would remove the existing house and replace it with two new homes.  This meeting was held to just 
review the subdivision of the property and determine if it complies with Village building codes.  The proposed 
two new homes would have to come back to the Architectural Review Board for the architectural review.  That 
meeting is tentatively scheduled for March 27th. The structural repairs at 266 Jericho Turnpike are ongoing and 
are expected to last two more months. Construction at the old Centennial Hall site has begun and the expected 
construction timeline is one year.  The construction at the Covert Avenue fire property is expected to begin in 
the spring.   
 

Recreation and Pool 

The winter session II programs are at the halfway point and are progressing well.  Due to some scheduling 
conflicts, some of the sessions have been moved to other rooms. The changes have been posted at the pool 
lobby or the class folder.  Please check with your program instructor or contact Gena King at the pool building 
if you are unsure of the changes. The snow has cleared and work has resumed on preparing the recreation center 
for spring opening and baseball season.  Our staff is working in coordinating the summer programs and summer 
hiring for the park and pool. There will be much more on spring activities as we move forward. 
 
Town-Village Aircraft Safety & Noise Abatement Committee (TVASNAC) 

The next meeting will be at 7:00 PM on Monday, March 25, 2024 at Hempstead Town Hall, One Washington 
Street, Hempstead. If you want to make a noise complaint regarding air traffic, you can call 1-800-225-1071. 
You can also go to the village website at fpvillage.org which has the links under the TVASNAC Noise 
Complaint Contact Information Page on our home page. 
 
Mayor Kevin Fitzgerald 

 
The Village recently posted an opening for Village Clerk to replace Susan Walsh, who will be retiring in a few 
months. After an extensive interview process, where we met with several excellent candidates, the Village 
Board has decided not only to fill the role of the Village Clerk but also create the role of the Deputy Village 
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Administrator. The experience and expertise of our present staff makes us pleased to announce that Darlene 
Lanza will fill the new role of the Deputy Village Administrator, effective in a few weeks. Joseph O’Grady will 
fill the role of the Village Clerk upon the formal retirement of Susan Walsh. By creating the role of Deputy 
Village Administrator, we believe that we will best serve the residents of Floral Park in keeping up with the 
emerging trends in all aspects of Village Government along with developments in our continuing growing 
community. More to follow in the upcoming weeks.  
 
 
UBS Arena 

Yesterday NYRA held a meeting of the Community Advisory Board which Trustee Chiara and I are a part of. 
They showed us the depiction of the new Grand Stand which was released sometime yesterday afternoon by the 
Governor’s Office. One question I asked was whether they would be willing to come and describe what the 
current plans are now that they have been released, not only to the residents of Floral Park but any other 
communities. They have happily agreed and will sent over several dates. Hopefully we can solidify something 
in the next week or so, where NYRA’s, at minimum, the Director of Community Affairs could come in and 
describe the plans, thoughts behind them and timelines. They are hopeful that the demolition of the existing 
Grand Stand will start this year and that the track will be open in time for the 2026 Belmont Stakes. They are 
not 100% sure. One of the focal points of the meeting was the amount of green space that will exist when the 
current Grand Stand is no longer there, along with a new back yard, and infield which had never been used 
before. With the new tunnels which are almost completed, they will allow residents of the existing communities 
to use it as a park.  
 
Last thing, I’d like to thank Taylor Herzlich from Blank Slate Media in joining us this evening and covering us, 
as Blank Slate Media has done so for a number of years. We do appreciate that.    
 

 

At 8:50 pm on motion by Trustee Pombonyo, seconded by Trustee Chiara, and carried unanimously, the Board 
closed the business meeting and opened to the public. 
 

***** 
 
The Mayor re-opened the meeting for public session at 8:55 pm.  At 9:00 pm Trustee Pombonyo motioned to go 
into Executive Session, seconded by Trustee Chiara and carried unanimously, the Board went into Executive 
Session. 
 
Present were Mayor Kevin M. Fitzgerald, Trustees Lynn Pombonyo, Frank Chiara, Jennifer Stewart and 
Michael Longobardi, Village Administrator Gerry Bambrick, Village Clerk Susan Walsh, Village Attorney 
John Ryan, Supt. of Public Works Kevin Ginnane, Supt. of Buildings Renee Marcus and Police Commissioner 
Stephen McAllister.   
 
The Board discussed potential litigation matters.   
 
At 9:30 pm, Peter Trentacoste arrived and Village Attorney John Ryan, Supt. of Public Works Kevin Ginnane 
and Police Commissioner McAllister were excused.  Mr. Trentacoste discussed the Town of Hempstead 
Industrial Development Agency (IDA) application submitted by the owner of property located at 41-61 Covert 
Avenue known as The Hillcrest of Floral Park LLC.    
 
At 10:30 pm Trustee Stewart motioned to come out of Executive Session, seconded by Trustee Longobardi and 
carried unanimously.  No action was taken. 
 
The meeting ended at 11:25 pm. 
 
 
 

Susan Walsh,  
Village Clerk   

   


